NOVEMBER 12, 2003


REGULAR MEETING

The Police Commission of the City and County of San Francisco met in their chambers, Room 551, Thomas J. Cahill Hall of Justice, 850 Bryant Street, San Francisco, at 5:40 p.m., in a Regular Meeting.

PRESENT:
Commissioners Perry, Makras, Chan, Friday, Quaranta

POLICE COMMISSION ANNOUNCEMENTS

a.
Motion of Calendaring of New Items

Commissioner Perry introduced former Police Commissioner and now City Attorney Dennis Herrera, who was attending the meeting.

CHIEF’S ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REVIEW OF RECENT DEPARTMENT EVENTS                                                             
Chief Fagan waived his report and asked if Agenda Item #7 could be taken out of order.  He then introduced SFPD Sergeant Stephan Thorne.

DISCUSSION OF THE SFPD/TRANSGENDER COMMUNITY TASK FORCE REPORT RECOMMENDATIONS, AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE NEW DEPARTMENT BULLETINS ON INTERACTION WITH TRANSGENDER COMMUNITIES                                                     
Taken out of order.

Sergeant Stephan Thorne addressed the Commission speaking on the issues of the SFPD/Transgender Community Task Force.  The Task Force had submitted 15 recommendations on standards for interacting with the transgender community.  Three department bulletins were submitted on the issue and the Commission was asked for approval.

City Attorney Dennis Herrera addressed the Commission speaking in support of the task force’s recommendations.

Ms. Theresa Sparks, Human Rights Commission and task force member, asked the Commission to approve the task force’s recommended department bulletins.

Mr. Marcus Arana, Investigator for the Human Rights Commission, spoke in favor of the Transgender Task Force’s recommendations.

Ms. Jennifer Rakowski, Director of Community United Against Violence and a Task Force member, spoke in favor of the recommended department bulletins.

Mr. Chris Daly spoke in favor of the recommended bulletins submitted by the transgender community.

Mr. Carlos Serrano spoke in favor of the recommended department bulletins and asked that everyone work together.

Commissioner Perry asked Chief of Police Fagan when will the general orders on transgender interaction be prepared to replace the department bulletins.

Chief Fagan stated that he will have an update report to the Commission on December 3rd.

Commissioner Friday made a motion to approve the new department bulletins on Interaction with Transgender Community.  Second by Commissioner Makras.  Motion approved 5-0.

Ms. Tatiana Kaneholani, transgender health educator, spoke in favor of the task force’s recommendations.

RESOLUTION NO. 56-03
APPROVAL OF THREE NEW DEPARTMENT BULLETINS ON INTERACTION WITH TRANSGENDER COMMUNITIES           
WHEREAS, in response to San Francisco Police Commission Resolution No. 55-01, the SFPD/Transgender Community Task Force first convened on January 28, 2002, and was comprised of Police Force personnel, community organizations, the San Francisco Human Rights Commission, and transgender community members.   Three members from the Task Force, representing the SFPD, the San Francisco Human Right Commission, and community-based organizations, formed the core of the working group which was responsible for the drafting, editing, and revising of the report, protocols, and training materials.  After creating the documents, the work group submitted them to the Task Force for approval.  Before the Task Force submitted the documents to the Police Commission, the drafts were circulated for input from transgender communities; and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the SFPD/Transgender Community Task Force that the Police Commission approve three new Department Bulletins on Interaction with Transgender Communities; therefore be it

RESOLVED, that the Police Commission hereby approves three new Department Bulletins on Interaction with Transgender Communities, which states:

First Department Bulletin

“
DEPARTMENT BULLETIN


STANDARDS FOR INTERACTION WITH


TRANSGENDER COMMUNITIES

In the course of their duties, San Francisco police personnel interact with a wide and very divers group of residents, merchants, and visitors.  Some of these include members of various transgender communities.  This bulletin is the first in a series intended to clarify policy matters and procedural questions that may arise when San Francisco police personnel have contact with transgender individuals.

Name Usage and Forms of Address
· It is the policy of this department that members are to address transgender individuals in a way that is appropriate to their gender identity.  Gender identity is determined by an individual’s self-identification.

· Members shall address transgender individuals with names, titles, pronouns, and other terms appropriate to their gender identity, and should address transgender individuals by their chosen names, whether or not the individual has previously had a different name or gender designation.  In addressing or discussing transgender individuals, members should use pronouns appropriate for the chose name (e.g., “she”, “her”, “hers” for a male-to-female transgender individual named Jane; and “he”, “him”, “his” for a female-to-male transgender individual named John).  If members are uncertain which pronouns are appropriate, members should respectfully ask the individual for clarification (e.g., “Do you prefer to be referred to as ‘she’ or ‘he’?”).

· All members shall use respectful language and behavior when engaged in their duties with transgender individuals.

· Members shall not make assumptions about an individual’s sexual orientation based upon an individual’s gender expression or identity.”

Second Department Bulletin

“
DEPARTMENT BULLETIN


STANDARDS FOR INTERACTION WITH THE


TRANSGENDER COMMUNITIES

This bulletin is the second in a series intended to clarify policy matters and procedural questions that may arise when San Francisco police personnel have contact with transgender individuals.

Investigative Stops and Searches of Persons by Police
· During investigative stops or detentions, members shall treat a transgender individual in a manner appropriate to the individual’s gender presentation.  Members shall address transgender individuals by their chosen, preferred, and/or gender appropriate names, and shall use pronouns appropriate to the gender asserted and/or expressed.

· Except when legally necessary, (e.g., citing an arrestee), members shall not require proof of an individual’s gender and shall not challenge an individual’s gender identity.  During a detention or an arrest, searches shall not to be used for the purpose of determining the gender of the detainee.  Members shall not ask questions about intimate details of a person’s anatomy or conduct searches to determine an individual’s gender without legitimate and articulable reasons for doing so.

· In accordance with Department General Order 5.03, a member shall not detain an individual based solely upon the member’s perception that the individual is transgender.

· Calls for service or complaints generated by transgender individuals shall be addressed or investigated in the same manner as requests for service or complaints made by any other person.  A member shall not fail to respond to a complaint or call for help on the basis of the caller’s or complainant’s transgender status, and a member shall not commence an investigation of a complainant or caller simply because the complainant or caller appears  to be a transgender individual.”

Third Department Bulletin

“
DEPARTMENT BULLETIN


STANDARDS FOR INTERACTION WITH


TRANSGENDER COMMUNITIES

This bulletin is the third in a series intended to clarify policy matters and procedural questions that may arise when San Francisco police personnel have contact with transgender individuals.

Transgender Arrestees
Detention and Arrest

· As discussed in Department Bulletin No. ___, officers shall not conduct searches of transgender arrestees or detainees, or arrestees or detainees of indeterminate gender, to determine an arrestee’s or detainee’s gender.

· If a transgender individual in SFPD custody requests use of the men’s bathroom, the detainee shall be escorted by a male officer.  If the individual requests use of the women’s bathroom, the detainee shall be escorted by a female officer.

· If an arrestee in SFPD custody identifies himself or herself as transgender, or if an arrestee appears to the member to be transgender, the arrestee shall not be detained in holding cell at any district station.  Officers shall arrange transportation of such arrestees to the appropriate detention facility as soon as possible.

Transportation
· Transgender detainees, or detainees whose gender is undetermined, are to be transported according to the provisions regarding transporting female detainees, as specified in General Order 2.01, Rule 36, TRANSPORTING OF FEMALES.  Therefore, immediately prior to transporting any transgender/transsexual person or individual whose gender identity is indeterminate, in a department vehicle, whether due to detention, arrest, or any other reason, an officer shall notify ECD with the vehicle’s starting mileage, the location from which he/she is leaving, and the destination.  Upon arrival at the destination, the member shall immediately notify ECD and provide the vehicle’s ending mileage.  ECD shall broadcast the starting and ending times as an appropriate response confirming the officer’s broadcasts.

Booking

· If, in the booking process, an arrestee does not offer self-identification of gender, and does not respond to the member’s inquiry as to the individual’s gender identity, Jail Health Services staff shall make the gender determination.

· For booking or citation purposes, a member shall always use an individual’s name as it appears on a driver’s license or state identification card.  If the arrestee identifies himself or herself using a different name, the member shall list that name in the appropriate section of the citation or booking form.  Whether or not the name on an individual’s driver’s license or identification card coincides with the arrestee’s gender identity, the member shall refer to the arrestee by the name that the arrestee has used to identify him or herself.  The member shall use the pronouns consistent wit that name in addressing the arrestee or referring to the arrestee.

· For purposes of listing gender on citations, police reports and other official documentation, members shall use the gender designation listed in the most recent records in the official criminal justice databases, starting with the DMV record.”

AYES:
Commissioners Perry, Makras, Chan, Friday, Quaranta

OCC DIRECTOR’S REPORT RE: STAFFING AND BUDGET AND SUMMARY OF RECENT EVENTS                                                        


Mr. Kevin Allen, OCC Director, thanked the Task Force and the Commission on behalf of former OCC Director Mary Dunlap and OCC employees for discussing and taking action on this issue, which was introduced to the Commission by former OCC Director Mary Dunlap.

Director Allen spoke on the issue of notifying citizens regarding the results of their complaints.  This question was asked at last week’s Commission meeting.  Director Allen stated that during a meeting between himself, Assistant Chief Fong, Captain O’Leary, Lieutenant Carr, and City Attorney a solution has been reached with Captain O’Leary will discuss when item #6 on the agenda is called.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE A PROCEDURE FOR NOTIFYING COMPLAINANTS OF THE DISPOSITION OF THEIR COMPLAINTS, INCLUDING DISMISSAL FOR FAILURE TO ISSUE TIMELY NOTIFICATION OF THE PROPOSED DISCIPLINARY ACTION                                                      
Captain O’Leary, Risk Management, reported that State law requires the complaining party to be notified within 30 days after the disposition of a disciplinary case.  He stated that a procedure has been devised that will address the issue.  He has drafted a letter, the language of which will address each complaint.  He will seek input from the OCC and the City Attorney’s office before he submits the letter to the command staff for approval.

Captain O’Leary also reported that he made an analysis of how the MCD tracked OCC complaints and found problems, one of which he corrected today.  The other required the assistance of the Planning Division which must seek assistance outside the Department.  He stated he is looking forward to reporting back to the Commission on the progress as things move forward.

Commissioner Friday asked why the phrase “permitted to give and may be required to give” was written as such on a memo received relating to notifications to a complainant as to the disposition of their complaint.

City Attorney Mariam Morley stated that the law requires that a complaining party be notified a to the outcome of their complaint but it’s not clear if it is mandatory when a case is dismissed under Government Code 3304.  The City Attorney’s office has asked for legislation history and after they receive that, she would be able to inform the Commission if it is mandatory to notify a complainant if their complaint was dismissed under Government Code 3304.

Commissioner Perry asked could the Commission make it mandatory that complainants be notified when a complaint is dismissed under Government Code 3304.  City Attorney Morley answered absolutely.

Commissioner Makras made a motion that it becomes the policy of the SFPD to notify individuals of the disposition of their complaints when it’s concluded and that the staff work among themselves to draft the document to that.  Second by Commissioner Friday.  Approved 5-0.

RESOLUTION NO. 55-03

APPROVAL OF PROCEDURE FOR NOTIFYING COMPLAINANTS OF THE DISPOSITION OF THEIR COMPLAINTS, INCLUDING DISMISSAL FOR FAILURE TO ISSUE TIMELY NOTIFICATION OF THE PROPOSED DISCIPLINARY ACTION                                              
RESOLVED, that the Police Commission approves the policy requiring the Police Department and/or the Office of Citizen Complaints to notify individuals of the disposition of their complaint upon conclusion.

AYES:
Commissioners Perry, Makras, Chan, Friday, Quaranta

REQUEST OF THE CHIEF OF POLICE FOR APPROVAL TO APPLY FOR RETROACTIVELY, ACCEPT, AND EXPEND FUNDS FROM THE CALIFORNIA OFFICE OF TRAFFIC SAFETY (OTS) TO IMPLEMENT THE “YOU DRINK AND DRIVE, YOU LOSE” PROGRAM                                                                                                         
Sergeant Dave Collins, Grant Unit, addressed the Commission explaining the grant’s provisions and the proposal.  Commissioner Makras made a motion to approve the grant.  Second by Commissioner Friday.  Motion approved 5-0.

RESOLUTION NO. 57-03

APPROVAL OF THE REQUEST OF THE CHIEF OF POLICE TO APPLY FOR RETROACTIVELY, ACCEPT, AND EXPEND FUNDS FROM THE CALIFORNIA OFFICE OF TRAFFIC SAFETY (OTS) TO IMPLEMENT THE “YOU DRINK AND DRIVE, YOU LOSE” PROGRAM                                                                                                        
RESOLVED, that the Police Commission hereby approves request of the Chief of Police to retroactively apply for, accept, and expend funds from the California Office of Traffic Safety (OTS) to implement the “You Drink and Drive, You Lose” Program, including any augmentations, extensions, and modifications.

AYES:
Commissioners Perry, Makras, Chan, Friday, Quaranta

PUBLIC COMMENTS
None.

Thereafter, the meeting was adjourned at 6:30 p.m.

_____________________________

Lieutenant Edward Geeter

Secretary

San Francisco Police Commission
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